
	Meeting commenced at 8.05 am

	PRESENT

	School members: 
Mary Copeland, Ian Crosby, Gill Edge, Frances-Elizabeth Evans, Brent Fitzpatrick, Kevin Holland, Richard Hughes, Sue Mansfield (Chair), Anne-Marie Merifield, Chris Quinn, Dr Andrew Soutar   

	Non school members: 
Debbie Mountain, Ian Murch, Vivienne Robinson

	Nominated subs:

Sally Joy, Dr Tony Rickwood

	Observers:
Lynn Murphy, Claire Spencer

	Officers:

Sue Colman, Cindy Peek, Andrew Redding, Stuart McKinnon-Evans, Sarah North

	School Governor Services Clerk:

Sarah Bryan


1. Apologies for absence 

Apologies providing an explanation of the reason for the absence had been received from: -
School members

Linda Nudd, Gillian James, Bev George, Nick Weller, Paul Burluraux, Fran Warden, Gillian James, Bev George 



Non school members

Peter May

Officers

None               
2. Disclosures of interest
None
3. Minutes of meeting 9 November 2011 and matters arising 

The minutes of the 9 November 2011 meeting were agreed as a correct record.  The progress made on the action points was reported by Andrew Redding as follows: -

· Item 4 Single Status: Stuart McKinnon Evans has provided a response to the Forum on the flexibility that will be afforded to the Forum and to schools in managing the cost of equal value compensation claims. This response was discussed under item 11.

· Item 4 Exceptional Funding: these payments have been actioned

· Item 5 Clawback of Balances: the recommendations for clawbacks will be tabled at the Executive on 10 February

· Item 6 Carbon Reduction Tax: the consultation has been published. The deadline for responses is 6 January and the Forum will discuss at its meeting on 18 January

· Item 7 SEN Items: Andrew reported that the Forum will need to make final recommendations on these DSG requests in the January / February meetings

· Item 8 Update on Services Reviews: Andrew reported that the Forum will need to make final recommendations on these DSG requests in the January / February meetings

· Item 9 Post 16 Funding Consultation: a session was held by Matt Findull for schools on 25 November, with positive feedback being received

4. Correspondence
A letter to the Chair received from the Headteacher at Farfield Primary School regarding single status was tabled and discussed under item 11.
5. Schools Access Initiative
Simon Ramsden presented Paper A. Simon explained that, following the cessation of the Schools Access Initiative Grant, the way that specialist equipment for children with SEN is funded in the future needs to change. Simon reported that Bradford Council has found a sum to meet costs in this financial year and has identified an ongoing annual amount of £75,000 from April 2012, for equipment that it would not be reasonable to expect schools to provide. However, to meet the shortfall in funding, the Council is proposing a framework, from April 2012, whereby schools as a general rule would provide from their delegated budgets items with a value of under £1,000, especially where the equipment could be reused in school e.g. laptops. Equipment that was more pupil specific and would transfer with the pupil would generally still be funded by the Local Authority. Simon explained that the figure of £1,000 would be a guide only and that details would need to be decided on a case by case basis.
Simon also raised the issue of the funding relationship that currently exists with health partners, and the concerns expressed by Special schools in particular on the seeming withdrawal of support for equipment. Simon stated that there is a lack of clarity in the current relationship with health and that this was being taken forward by the Authority. Simon added that the funding framework from April 2012 should be an interim approach pending greater input from health partners in the future.
In the subsequent discussion Forum members asked questions and made comments on:
· The cumulative impact on schools and whether £1,000 would be the maximum liability for 1 pupil. Simon confirmed that this would be the case and that the £1,000 threshold would be used as a guide

· The extent to which schools are aware of this change. Simon confirmed that schools were generally not aware of this as this had not yet been published
· How this would impact on the provision of specialist equipment in early years settings and children centres. Simon responded that early years was funded via a different resource and that work was required to improve the accessibility of this and the assessment of needs in early years settings 
· That the Forum needs to see modelling of the distribution of need and the cost impact of this approach before making a final recommendation, as this proposal may have a disproportionate impact on individual schools
· That information should be collected from schools on what their level of current total liability is

· How clear the costs are; whether the £75,000 from the Council plus the £1,000 from schools meets the total cost or whether there would be an additional cost to be picked up by schools

· This proposal is not as simple in reality as it sounds. Because of the complexities, the nature of the costs on schools and that these costs follow the child as the child moves, that perhaps this is one item that should be funded from the central DSG rather than by individual schools
The Schools Forum agreed:

· That a final recommendation on this item is delayed until February, pending further information to be provided, which will allow the Forum to assess how this proposal will impact on individual schools from April 2012, alongside all other DSG bids and pressures
· That the Authority continues to discuss and tackle with health partners the current issues with the provision of specialist equipment for children in Bradford schools
Action: Simon Ramsden 
6. Financial Settlement 2012/13 & DSG Update
DSG Finance Settlement

Andrew Redding reported that it had been anticipated that the full DSG Finance Settlement for 2012/13 would have been published by the DfE in advance of this meeting, but that this had not yet been announced. Although it was still not expected for there to be any significant surprises in the Settlement for next year, Andrew stated that at this point we could still not be sure. Andrew promised that a briefing note would be emailed to Forum members as soon as the announcement is made.
Andrew reported that the details of the Pupil Premium for 2012/13 had been announced; the headlines being that the value of Pupil Premium is increasing from £488 to £600 for every pupil recorded as eligible for FSM and the introduction of ‘ever 6’, which means that approximately 500,000 more children nationally (41% increase) will be eligible. How this change affects individual schools in Bradford will be modelled.  
Local Authority Finance Settlement

Stuart McKinnon-Evans provided members with an update on the Local Authority Finance Settlement for 2012/13, which was announced last week. Stuart reported that the Settlement was about what was expected, with Bradford seeing a 7% - 8% reduction in cash and a 4% reduction in overall spending power on this year. This compares with a national average reduction in spending power of 3.3% and is at the “higher end” of the national spread. Members were interested in how the situation for Bradford compares with other local authorities. At the end of the meeting Stuart provided some figures on the reductions in spending power in other local authorities and on a regional basis (Yorkshire & Humberside -3.6%; North East -3.7%; North West -4.1%, South West and East -2.5%). The distribution of levels of reduction was noted by the Forum.
Stuart suggested however that, although the Settlement for 2012/13 looks hard, 2014/15 looks “eye watering”.  This is because of further grant reductions and also because of the impact on the Authority’s budget of the conversion of maintained schools to academies, which has still to be resolved. Stuart also reported that, within the Settlement, the Government has included a specific grant, which is designed to incentivise local authorities not to increase Council tax next year. Stuart indicated that, although it was likely that Bradford would accept this grant, other local authorities may be reluctant to do so, in particular because of the concern that this grant will reduce in the future and therefore, will reduce the available base budget.     

Stuart stated that the level of reduction next year and in future years means that, although seeking to drive internal efficiencies, the Council will have to significantly reposition its services and that this was the context within which the Council was now taking things forward. This is the position in all local authorities. Stuart reported that the Political leaders in Bradford are now deliberating on proposals for the Council’s budget for next year and initial public announcements for consultation on these are expected in January.

The Chair asked Stuart for some re-assurance that Council leaders were aware of the pressure that the DSG and school budgets are under and to guard against viewing the DSG as a “honey pot”, which can be used to fill the gaps. Stuart responded that some work is needed to increase the understanding of elected members on the reserves currently held by schools, but that this position was understood and that protecting the investment in the development of skills in the District is a key priority for the Council.
7. Bradford Learning Network
Sue Colman presented Paper B, and Mark Chambers and Jo Dean were in attendance to support this item.
Sue introduced the paper by explaining that there are 2 key aspects for discussion; the longer term provision of the BLN for schools from September 2012, but an immediate need to manage the shortfall in meeting the cost of the BLN under current contracts until September 2012, due to the cessation of the Harnessing Technology Grant. Sue reported that the shortfall to September 2012 was £256,000. Paper B identifies the options for managing this shortfall, for the cost either to be found from the central DSG or directly from school budgets. 

In the subsequent discussion Forum members asked the following questions and made the following comments:

· Why the current contracts with Virgin Media and Synetrix are out of sync and whether a 6 month contract has been agreed with Synetrix. Mark confirmed that this contract had been agreed
· How many companies had been approached in re-negotiating the BLN contracts. Mark Chambers stated that there would be 15 suppliers that would be looked at. However, Sue Colman and Mark confirmed that no new contracts had yet been signed and that, due the value of the contracts, the procurement exercise was governed by European legislation. The Council would like representatives of schools to be heavily involved in the re-procurement exercise. The Forum suggested that a working group should be established to manage this
· The savings that are produced from a central procurement exercise make this the only sensible option and the Forum supports the suggestion that schools are involved in the process 

· There are some technical issues that need to be resolved

· That if the £256,000 shortfall is charged to individual school budgets in 2012/13 this would represent another additional cost to schools and that the Forum needs to assess the combined impact of all DSG bids and additional costs before making final decisions
· That although it is intended for the BLN to be paid for from school budgets from September 2012 there would be the option for the Forum to continue to support the cost from the DSG

· Mark indicated that Michael Gove may announce in January additional funding that may be available for ICT in schools
The Schools Forum agreed:
· The Forum supports the proposed collaborative approach to re-procuring internet and learning resources for schools currently provided by the BLN
· A final recommendation on how to manage the £256,000 shortfall in 2012/13 will be made in February, when the combined impact of all DSG bids and additional pressures on school budgets can be assessed
8. Establishment of the ESBD School
Andrew Redding presented Paper C and Mike Vigurs was in attendance to support discussion.
Andrew asked the Forum to consider a proposal for pre-opening budget support for 2011/12 and 2012/13, costed at £12,000 for 2011/12 and £51,000 for 2012/13. Andrew explained that the recruitment of the Headteacher, to be in post from January 2013, would be delayed should the establishment of the ESBD school be delayed, so that the cost of pre-opening support would not increase. Cindy Peek confirmed that the school had received planning permission and that the capital financing was in place, to support the school opening in September 2013 as planned.

Andrew outlined the timeline of recommendations that have been previously made by the Forum, from the initial recommendations in 2008 and the interim arrangements agreed as a result of the delay in the establishment of the ESBD school. Andrew explained that, in agreeing interim arrangements in 2009, a sum of £750,000 was added back into the DSG headroom. The new school is set to be established from September 2013 and therefore, the Forum now must begin to consider how the estimated £2m delegated budget share for the school is to be financed from the DSG. Andrew indicated that the delegated budget for the new school can be afforded simply by transferring the funding currently used for interim arrangements and by adding back the £750,000 that was released to the DSG in 2009. Andrew explained however, that this would not take any account of transitional arrangements for individual pupils nor the knock on impact on behaviour support provision, including the capacity that would be available for the BACs to access. These considerations will increase the cost to the DSG.
In the subsequent discussion Mike Vigurs explained that the annual demand for places in District PRU has levelled at about 270 (207 in 2009/10; 270 in 2010/11; 275 in 2011/12) and that the ESBD school will not reduce this demand. Mike added that, if the BACs were to receive no ongoing funding from 1 April 2012 there would be 14 pupils in the District PRU requiring ongoing funding of £326,700 from September 2013. If the BACs continued to operate on the same basis up to July 2013, then the liability would increase to an estimated 79 pupils requiring ongoing funding in the District PRU of approximately £550,000 in the 2013/14 academic year. 
The Forum agreed that close consideration needs to be given to the continuation of the BACs, including how Primary schools are to be engaged within this framework, and the impact on the DSG. Members suggested that exploration of these issues should be taken forward by the Local Authority with the BAC leads and with the Primary Schools’ Partnership, with options to be presented for the Forum to consider at a future meeting. One option should be for schools to buy into this provision from their delegated budgets.
The Schools Forum agreed:
· The allocation of £12,000 pre-opening support from the 2011/12 DSG
· That a final recommendation on the allocation of £51,000 in pre-opening support from the 2012/13 DSG be made in February

· That the Authority engages with the BAC leads and the Primary Schools’ Partnership to develop options on the future funding of behaviour support provision to be considered by the Forum at a future meeting
Action: Mike Vigurs / Andrew Redding 
9. Fischer Family Trust
Forum members were referred to Paper D. However, since sending the papers to members, in advance of the meeting, it was reported that the Bradford Secondary Partnership has agreed to fund the school’s proportion of the cost of subscription to Fischer Family Trust for this year up to March 2012, on behalf of all schools. Therefore, there is no further cost to schools or the DSG in this current financial year. This was accepted by the Forum with thanks. The position of funding from April 2012 is to be determined and will need to come back to the Forum, either for information or for action, at a future meeting.  
10. Schools Forum Membership
Primary Headteacher membership – Andrew Redding reported that the nominations process for the 4 places that are renewed this year has been completed and that the Forum has 4 new members, starting from January. These are:
· Phil Travis (Shipley CE Primary School)

· Maureen Neil (Shirley Manor Primary School)

· John McManus (St Mary’s & St Peter’s Catholic Primary school)
· Dianne Rowbotham (Swain House Primary School)

Andrew reported that the outgoing members (Rob Freeth, Hayley Marshall and Mike Harrison) have been sent thank you letters on behalf of the Forum.

Governor membership – Andrew reported that there are 5 places (including vacancies) for renewal this year and that the process is underway. A letter inviting nominations has been sent to all governors with a deadline for return in January. 

11. Other Standing Items
a) Single Status
Andrew Redding introduced this item by reminding members of the £431,000 that has been held aside in the DSG to possibly support the cost of equal value claims in schools and that the Working Group had met in June, but requires clearer information on the final cost to schools before being able to discuss any recommendations further. 

The response from Stuart McKinnon-Evans on the Forum’s request for flexibility to manage the cost of equal value compensation claims was reported and discussed. The Forum had asked that the Council provides some flexibility for the Forum to manage the charging of the cost of claims made this year into the next financial year, to avoid making significant adjustments to school budgets at short notice before year end. In response, Stuart has suggested a route whereby, if the Forum wishes to do this, the cost of settlements made this year can be charged to the central DSG, so that the DSG holds the liability for the cost over year end. The costs would then be charged to school budgets after April 2012. The Forum’s initial view was that it would sensible to use this mechanism, so that decisions on how the costs are to be managed are taken based on an understanding of the full impact on all schools, rather than on a school by school basis. The Forum will make final recommendations on this in January / February meetings.
Richard Hammond attended the meeting to provide an update on the progress of the settlement of equal value pay claims. Richard reported that it was estimated that approximately 200 offers may have been made for school staff by the end of the term and that the average cost of offers so far was somewhere in the region of £2,000 - £3,000. Richard stated that a more detailed breakdown of the value of offers would be provided at the January Forum meeting. On a general basis it was expected for the actual cost to be around a 1/3 of the value calculated by the ready reckoner.
A letter received from the Headteacher at Farfield Primary School was also tabled. Within this letter the Headteacher expressed concern over the timescale of the settlement of claims and raised a more specific issue regarding significant variations in the figures provided by the ready reckoner and the level of impact the cost of claims would have on the school if charged to the school’s budget. 
Forum members engaged in a lively discussion. Many of the issues have been discussed at previous meetings. The main questions, comments and concerns from this discussion are recorded as:
· Specific questions on how the discrepancies in the calculations for Farfield could have occurred and the accuracy of the ready reckoner. Would other schools see shocks like this? Richard Hammond responded that he was not aware that there was a general problem with the use of the ready reckoner. The ready reckoner gives a maximum cost only and is as simple as it can be. Richard understood though that the process itself is very complicated and the ready reckoner reflects this. Richard would welcome a discussion with the Headteacher at Farfield on this issue if this would be of benefit
· How complicated the process feels and whether the Council could calculate figures on behalf of schools. Richard reported that the Council does not hold the information to be able to do this and this would take time away from the calculation of offers, which is the current priority. The Forum suggested that a sample of schools with large numbers of claims be used to check the accuracy of the ready reckoner. Richard suggested that schools with large numbers of claims contact him and/or Raj Singh to check a sample of claims from each of those schools to check that the ready reckoner was being appropriately applied
· The extent to which the Council knows the costs for individual schools and whether we can model the impact of this. It was suggested that the unions may be able to help collect further information on costs. Andrew Redding reported that the budget provision that schools have made was being collected alongside the quarter 3 monitoring reports. The intention then was for this to be compared against the actual cost information when this is known for this to form the basis for discussions within the Working Group
· The disproportionately high value that may be charged to Special schools because of the larger proportion of support staff employed in these schools
· Continued concern over the length of time the process is taking, where this process has been completed in other Local Authorities 18 months ago, and the significant difficulties schools are facing in budget planning
· How likely would it be that offers are not accepted? Richard responded that Thompsons has said that they will not represent staff that do not accept the offers and it was likely that the vast majority of offers would be accepted
· The impact on school budgets and the likelihood that this process will end in redundancies for school staff, which will have a knock on additional cost to the DSG. Forum members expressed concern to avoid any unnecessary redundancies
· Whether the Forum could look at establishing some form of system of loans, where the costs to school budgets could be managed over e.g. 5 years and the impact in any one year limited. Members asked that this option is explored in more detail by the Working Group
· That a ‘don’t panic’ message should be given to schools so that schools do not move to take significant action e.g. redundancies until how the Forum can support schools is finalised and published. However, this message also needs to stress that schools must hold onto any budget provision already made and that, including a system of loans, support may not necessarily mean that the DSG picks up the cost
The Schools Forum agreed:
· To send out a ‘don’t panic’ message to schools as a matter of urgency
· For Richard Hammond to attend the meeting on 18 January to provide a further update and for the information on the value of offers made so far to be discussed in more detail. The Forum will then agree next steps from this.

· Sue Colman to investigate the position on Kath Tunstall’s response to the Headteacher at Farfield
Action: Richard Hammond / Sue Colman 
b) Other Standing Items
There was nothing to report on the other standing items

12. AOB
There were no additional items
Dates of Future Meetings
The dates of the next Schools Forum meetings are as follows:
· Wednesday 18 January 2012, 8am, Titus Salt School

· Thursday 9 February 2012, 8am, Titus Salt School

· Wednesday 22 February 2012, 8am, Titus Salt School (this is a provisional meeting)
Schools Forum


Minutes of the Meeting 


Held on Wednesday 14 December, 2011 at


Titus Salt School
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